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Parish Council News 

     Spring  2025 
Dear Residents,  

A warm welcome to all villagers and to 

the spring edition of the Oakley newslet-

ter. 

Christmas Lights  

Since my last column, Christmas has 

come and gone. However, I wanted to 

mention the Christmas lights. I do hope 

that you enjoyed the new lights at High-

field Road crossroads which I thought 

looked magnificent. 

Many villagers enjoyed the Christmas 

lights switch on at the Church on the 3rd 

of December  - accompanied by carols, 

mince pies and mulled wine. It really 

made us feel that the festive season had 

begun. Thank you to all at the Church for 

organising the event and to Rev. Kathe-

rine Wilson for telling the Christmas Sto-

ry and leading the carol singing. 

It has become apparent that our Christ-

mas tree in the churchyard has grown 

significantly;  so much so that our lights 

do not reach the top of the tree. You 

may also have noticed that the lights in 

the trees were intermittent in nature. 

Our contractor tells us they are now 

quite old and difficult to maintain. Con-

sequently, the parish council will be hav-

ing a review of Christmas lights at our 

March meeting. 

Over the Christmas period I was able to 

spend more time walking around the vil-

lage. There are of course a lot of visitors 

to Oakley at this time of year and it was 

pleasing to see that the pavements were 

reasonably clean and tidy. I did ask the 

phantom sprayer to make one or two 

visits to highlight dog mess. We now 

have the big waste/litter bins in situ 

meaning there is plenty of space for all 

rubbish.  

Budget Details  

In early January the Parish Council met 

and reviewed all expenditure. If you look 

at the parish council finances you could 

be forgiven for thinking that we have a 

lot of money to spend.  

Continued on page 3 
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Hello Children  
    look out for  
      Ten more 
      little ones   
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We do have money, but these funds are re-

served for spending in certain areas. They are 

described as Section 106 funds, which the coun-

cil receive from developers for maintenance. This 

is set aside for specific  spending at The Furlong, 

The Grange and Parsonage Close, plus a sum for 

the bus shelter.  

We have reviewed all expenditure and details 

can be seen in the minutes of the Finance group 

which met on the 2/1/25. We recommended an 

increase in the precept of 4.98% to £61,100. 

The band D rate would increase by 4.4% from 

£58.56 to £61.38.    

Pride in Oakley  

I would like to draw your attention as to how 

everyone can maintain pride in our village and 

do their utmost to ensure we live in a pleasant  

environment. There are a few things that have 

made me think about this. 

In the last newsletter I wrote about the litter 

pick. I was contacted by a resident to say just 

how much litter there is, on a regular basis - not 

just at the time of a litter pick. A lot of people do 

pick up litter in  Oakley and the Parish Council 

also employs a litter picker.  Our village does 

have litter, but overall it does look clean and ti-

dy. Thank you to everyone who does pick up lit-

ter. If you drop it - maybe you could desist from 

doing so.  

I try to keep 

my eye on 

the verges 

in Oakley 

and you 

can, by re-

porting to 

the Parish 

Clerk where 

verges have 

been dam-

aged. There are bits of wear and tear on verges. 

However, large ruts and tyre tracks are just not 

acceptable.  It is with real disappointment that 

verges in the village have been ripped up - ei-

ther by households or by visiting commercial ve-

hicles. Verges do not belong to households and 

damage to them spoils our environment. Today 

(early February) 

there was a real-

ly extreme ex-

ample in Lin-

croft, of the 

damage that can 

be done, making 

the whole area 

unsightly, as you 

can see from 

these photos.  

This damage is entirely preventable. I think it is 

tantamount to vandalism, within our own locali-

ty. Repair costs are borne by the taxpayer.  It is 

not what we want for Oakley. We now have to 

ask the Borough Council to repair the significant 

damage, which will take time. Meanwhile, the 

unsightly mess remains and could have been 

avoided with due care and attention. 

Next on my list is parking. There has been a 

whole stream of comments on Facebook about 

parking and the effects of traffic in the village, 

particularly around the time the schools start 

and finish. It is surprising how many comments 

there were on people parking their cars over res-

ident’s driveways and how they do not feel they 

can leave their homes at peak school times.   

In conversation with myself and other parish 

councillors, residents have suggested that we 

have double yellow lines to solve the issue. The 

view of the parish council is that we live in a vil-

lage and we do not want to be over zealous on 

double yellow lines. It only moves the problem 

around.  

The parish council did request double yellow 

lines on the corners of Reynes Drive and Flax 

Close - because of safety - cars parking right up 

the edge of the road, children trying to cross and 

cars wanting to turn into those roads. In fact the 

highway code was totally disregarded.   I did 

read a sign once, whilst in traffic which said “You 

are traffic”. You could be part of the problem and 

maybe, with a slight change in behaviour then 

you could be part of the  solution. Please be con-

siderate to residents and other road users.  

At the time of writing, we have set up a parish 

council open meeting to discuss the consultation 

from Lincroft school about additional pupils, 

which has led to the many views I have read on 

Facebook.  The meeting itself was attended by 

Executive head, Richard Spencer. Richard set out 

the detail that the consultation is covering. The 

school is currently undergoing major building 

and construction works to improve the facilities 

and create the necessary infrastructure to meet 

the anticipated increase of pupils in future years. 

 Continued on Page 4  

  

Parish Clerk’s Working Hours 

The Parish Clerk is currently working from 
home Monday, Tuesday and Wednesday 
mornings.  She is also in the Old School 

Meeting Room (at the rear of the building) 
on Thursdays between 10.00am and 2.00pm 

if anyone wishes to visit in person.  She 
does not work on Fridays but any messages 

or emails will be picked up on Monday. 
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Parish Council News - Continued :- 

A lot of the debate at the meeting centred on the 

disruption to the village from traffic influx. The 

Department of Education consultation does not 

specifically cover this aspect, which is frustrating, 

as an increase in pupil numbers, will have an im-

pact on the village locale. It was clear from the 

meeting that school activity does affect nearly 

every road in Oakley.  

Whilst the school is working hard to ensure that 

there is courtesy to residents from pupils and that 

buses are monitored and despatched as quickly 

as possible, there are no easy solutions to this 

problem.  The infrastructure of the village is not 

designed for the continuing increase in the vol-

ume of traffic. There were some great sugges-

tions of drop off zones being created - the chal-

lenge of course being to identify where these 

could be situated. 

Two  areas in the village - Lincroft and Hunts Path 

are classed as no verge parking areas.  Appropri-

ate signage is in place. If you do see cars parked 

on the verges in Lincroft or Hunts Path then Bed-

ford Borough Parking Services have said to call 

them on 01234 718359 or message on the text 

only number 07553895403 if there is a vehicle 

parked actually on the verge  and they will send 

someone as soon as they are available.  Please 

keep these numbers to hand and use if needs be. 

See you in April?  

We have the annual Parish Meeting on 1st 

April at 7.00pm . All villagers  are welcome 

and there is plenty of opportunity to ask 

questions, find out more about the parish 

council, or suggest new ideas.  

Failing that here are the dates of Parish Council 

meetings for the coming year.  

01.04.25. Annual Parish Meeting          06.05.25. 

03.06.25.                     01.07.25. 

02.09.25.                            07.10.25 

04.11.25.        02.12.25. 

06.01.26. Finance Advisory Group   

13.01.26.       03.03.26. 

07.04.26. Annual Parish Meeting 

Members of the public are always welcome to at-

tend the public open session at the beginning to 

put any questions to the Parish Council. You can 

even stay and observe the whole meeting! 

I look forward to seeing you there.  

Kind regards to everyone in Oakley 

 Sara Fardon, Chair 

Needs You to keep our 

streets safe! 

Our team  has been pared down to just 8 volun-

teers and it is clear that we urgently need 

new recruits if we are to continue to deliver 

our current level of involvement.  

We are a welcoming group and operations are 

pleasant social experiences; there is plenty of 

time to chat. If would find it helpful to come with 

a friend, we are very able to train and deploy you 

as a partnership. 

Call Paul on 07 968 122 301    or email him on 

paulphillips65@gmail.com 

  Paul Phillips – Speedwatch Co-ordinator 

 

2025 Oakley Show 
The 2025 Oakley Show will take place on Sun-

day, 7th September so please put the date in 

your diary. 

It is time to start sowing your seeds and get 

your crafting started ready for showing. 

We would love to hear from you if you have any 

ideas or suggestions for the show, you can 

email the1juliamn@aol.com or call on 

07778537427. 

Keep up to date with what is going on our Face-

book page, Oakley Show. 

Oakley Show Committee  
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Borough Council Report  

Council budget 

The Borough Council budget for 2025/2026 is 

based upon a 2.99% increase in core Council Tax, 

supplemented by a 2% increase in the Adult So-

cial Care Precept. As this is below the government 

threshold for council tax increases, we will not 

have to go to the government for permission to 

implement this. 

We are aware that we raise this money from resi-

dents in order to improve services and facilities in 

the area. The budget demonstrates that council-

lors are committed to protecting and investing in 

services. In November 2023 the Executive 

launched a 4-year Efficiency Plan to transform 

service quality, improve productivity, tackle waste 

and inefficiency, and enhance customer service 

experience – Service EFFICIENCY rather than ser-

vice cuts.  

The revenue budget has, therefore, been carefully 

prepared, delivering efficiency savings driven by 

productivity gains or effective contract manage-

ment/negotiations. It enables carefully planned 

and affordable investment that recognises the 

need for support and investment for town centres, 

to respond to the needs of communities, to re-

spect the environment and essential maintenance 

needs and, in addition, deliver capacity to deliver 

quality services. 

The capital budget that was passed earlier in Jan-

uary, included proposals to invest in the Corn Ex-

change, refurbish and modernise Kempston and 

Robinson pools plus renewal of  the track at the 

Athletics stadium; Regeneration in both Bedford 

and Kempston town centres is included via a se-

ries of short, medium and long term projects and 

in partnership with the NHS, new doctors surger-

ies are proposed for Great Barford, Wixams, 

Wootton and Kempston. 

East West Rail (EWR) update  

On 15th January, in response to the EWR consul-

tation, Conservative councillors, led by Independ-

ent Councillor Gribble, tried to overturn the coun-

cil’s long standing support for Route E. Whilst it 

was argued that this was unlikely to have made a 

difference to the outcome of the recent consulta-

tion, we felt that by withdrawing the lead authori-

ties’ support in the area, would send a clear mes-

sage to the EWR company who do not appear to 

be listening to any of the requests or concerns 

that residents and parish councils are passing on 

to them (including the request for a tunnel rather 

than a cutting through Clapham).  

Unfortunately the motion was not supported by 

enough councillors from other political groups so 

the councils official position is still in support of 

this route. 

The next stage is a Statutory consultation later 

this year but the project is fully supported by Na-

tional government and will be determined by 

them. 

Positive report for SEND services in Bedford 

Borough 

Inspectors have given a positive report for how 

Bedford Borough Local Area Partnership provides 

for children with special educational needs and 

disabilities (SEND). 

Ofsted and the Care Quality Commission (CQC) 

carry out inspections at councils across the coun-

try, and returned to Bedford Borough in Novem-

ber. 

The report describes how children in Bedford Bor-

ough have their “voices heard effectively”, with 

the parent and carers’ forum (PCF) being a key 

part of the partnership. It also cites a culture of co

-working with children and families to help to 

shape services. 

It adds; “Mostly, the needs of children and young 

people with SEND are identified early and accu-

rately across education, health and social care.” 

“Waiting times in many health services have de-

creased, which aids the prompt identification of 

SEND. 

“Education, health and care (EHC) plans are com-

pleted with excellent timeliness. This means chil-

dren and young people with SEND do not normally 

experience frustrating delays before the area 

identifies and puts plans in place to meet their 

needs.” 

Overall this was a positive inspection outcome 

which highlighted the strengths of the Local Area 

Partnership in respect of meeting the needs of 

children with SEND. There are areas for improve-

ment and an action plan to address these areas 

will be published by beginning of March. 

If you would like to read the full report is available 

at:  https://files.ofsted.gov.uk/v1/file/50268244. 

Free parking in the town centre 

The free parking scheme has been extended for 

the coming year and will include 4 hours free 

parking in Lurke Street car park to add to the cur-

rent offer of 4 hours free parking every day in All 

Hallows multi story. All-day Sunday parking in 

most council owned car parks will remain free of 

charge. 

 

Continued on Page 8 
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Borough Council Report  - Continued 

Devolution 

The government is currently encouraging all 

councils to come together to create large strate-

gic authorities that will be responsible for issues 

such as planning, transport and other cross 

council responsibilities such as health and polic-

ing. They have also expressed their intention to 

abolish district authorities as part of this, but as 

Bedford Borough is already a unitary authority, 

we will not be affected by that. 

Mayor Tom has been in discussion with his coun-

terparts in Milton Keynes, Central Beds and Lu-

ton, along with the two councils in Northampton, 

but as there was not a consensus on which ones 

would be included as part of the new grouping, 

the government has decided not to make us one 

of the first wave of new Strategic authorities to 

be created. This will be looked at again in around 

18 months time. 

Year of Reading 

Bedford Borough Council has recently launched 

its “Year of Reading”. which will take place 

throughout 2025, with a wide range of events 

and initiatives to celebrate and promote reading 

across the Borough, including town centre per-

formances, literary trails, and author readings. 

There will also be a range of volunteering oppor-

tunities, such as the chance for adults to volun-

teer in local primary schools, helping to improve 

children’s reading skills and life chances. 

To find out more or to get involved visit 

www.bedford.gov.uk/yearofreading or email 

yearofreading@bedford.gov.uk 

Solar Farm off Twinwood Road 

We have just had notification from developers of 

a proposed new solar farm off Twinwood Road. I 

have included the map with the redline showing 

the location of the site although the actual devel-

oped area will be smaller. Residents and council-

lors will have a full opportunity to hear about the 

plans at public consultations which are currently 

being arranged.  

Jane Walker 

Borough Councillor for Clapham and Oakley 

If you need any further information or assistance 

with issues at the council, you can call me on 

07952 879587 or email jane@janewalker.co.uk. 

You can also find me and/or message me on Fa-

cebook @CllrJaneWalker. 

Jon Abbott 

Email:  jonathan.abbott71@icloud.com 

07784 549180 

Facebook: Clapham & Oakley Liberal Democrats 

Proposed Site of Solar Farm 
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News from the Tower 
Did you know that the ‘tunes’ we ring on church 

bells are called methods? Bellringers learn where 

their bell is supposed to ring throughout the 

method. There are hundreds, if not thousands of 

methods, depending on how many bells are being 

rung and the complexity. One of the first and 

easiest methods to learn is called Plain Hunt. 

There are many weird and wonderful names for 

different methods, such as Grandsire, Great Ouse 

Bob Minor, Apathy Surprise Major 

(this sometimes describes the ringing 

band at a Friday night practice!). 

There is even one called Vegetarian 

Sausage Doubles! Someone was hav-

ing a laugh when they named that 

one. The first part of the method 

name is personal to that method; the 

second part, e.g. Surprise, describes 

the method category; the third part 

indicates the number of bells involved. 

Doubles is five bells, Minor is six bells, 

Major is eight bells, for example. 

If you have experience of church bell 

ringing, please come along to a prac-

tice night and see if you would like to 

join our band. The Oakley Band of Bell Ringers 

practice on Friday evenings from 8pm to 9:15pm 

and ring on Sunday mornings before the services 

at St Mary’s Church. New members are very wel-

come too!  

If you wouldd like to come along on a practice 

night to see what it’s all about and to have a go, 

please contact our Tower Captain, Bill Sellars on 

07980 745292 or email  

thesellars@btinternet.com.             Shelley Eden           

Steve’s Snippet No. 77 

    

You might call me a (very) late de-
veloper, but my ageing brain has 
developed an improving grasp of 
certain mathematical concepts and 
an appreciation for associated puz-
zles. 

 

Purely for your entertainment, I pre-
sent 2 puzzles… 

 

1.  In a room of 100 people, 99% 
are right-handed, 1 person is left-
handed. 

     How many right-handed people 
must leave the room so that 98% of 
those remaining are right-handed? 

 

2.  Find x when x = 422 + 42 

                              42 

 Allow 10 seconds to solve each puzzle. 
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The Foundation exists to assist young people between ages 16 - 25, 

who live in the Parish, with grants towards the cost of books and 

tools, etc. in furtherance of their education. 

 

Applications and more information can be obtained from 

the Parish Clerk from the end of March. 

 

For an application form please email parishclerk@oakleyvillage.co.uk 

 

Applications accepted by 2nd May. Itemised receipts for purchases of  

goods must be provided. 
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Oakley Village Monthly Quiz ……………………….. 

The Oakley Monthly Village Quiz continues to be extremely well supported and in 

January we had a record number of quizzers in attendance. The December Quiz was 

won by “The Jingle Bells” and the January event by “The Pavenham Gamers” in a tie 

break, both teams are pictured. The publication date of this Newsletter means we 

will announce the February winners in the next edition. The “team names” always 

cause amusement and our favourite in the recent quizzes was “Is Oakley Bridge 

open ?”, those who use social media will understand why. 

It was with pleasure that the Parish Council and the Quizzers made donations from 

the quiz profits to the Day Centre and to the village’s residential care home for peo-

ple with learning disabilities. The Day Centre is held in the Old School opening every 

Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday and the care home is situated in the High Street 

on the crossroads. Both used the donations to support their Christmas celebrations, 

a couple of photos are attached. 

Remember anyone can enter the quiz to have a great time and catch up with friends 

and neighbours. The next THREE quizzes will be held on: 21 March, 25 April and 

16 May. If anyone wishes to enter a team, maximum 6 people, then please email 

me at richworker@hotmail.co.uk.    

    Richard Worker 

“The Jingle Bells” 

The Care Home 

The Day Centre  

“The Pavenham Gamers” 
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Down Memory Lane  

    Railway tragedies in Oakley ……………………. 

For decades the railway has played a major part in the lives of Oakley residents. Until the 1960’s the 

railway line from Northampton to Bedford ran south of the village cutting across the Stevington 

Bromham “T” junction with remnants still visible today. More significantly the railway line from Lon-

don to the Midlands forms an eastern village boundary with bridges in Highfield Road and Lovell 

Road. Even today the railway causes much debate whether this be the regular flooding under the 

Lovell Road bridge or the route that the East West Rail line should take !! 

The railway came to Oakley when the Midland 

Railway opened the station on 8 May 1857 as 

part of its extension from Leicester to Bedford 

and beyond taking between eight and four-

teen minutes to travel from Oakley to Bed-

ford. The “Railway Cottages”, still standing 

today on the opposite side of the line, were 

built between 1883 and 1901 to accommo-

date railway workers. The ongoing develop-

ment of the railways created a period of “rail 

dominance”. However, two fatal rail accidents 

caused Oakley to “hit the headlines”. On 21 

January 1938, at Oakley junction to the south 

of the village, an Express train collided with 

an empty stock train killing three and injuring six people.  

Then on 4th October 1949 another fatal rail-

way accident occurred. Two Wellingborough 

men were killed in a collision between two 

goods trains, one of which was stationary, on 

the Stafford Bridge Viaduct. 

The damage caused was extensive with one 

engine hurtling over the viaduct through the 

18-inch-thick bridge wall causing a 30-yard-

long gap. In the meadow below hundreds of 

tons of coal from loaded trucks from both 

trains were heaped on top of the wrecked en-

gine, trucks blocked the lines, others dangled 

over the bridge, and more trucks and mason-

ry littered the meadow. Burning lumps of coal 

had been catapulted 50 yards from the 

bridge. Two hundred men were required to clear the blocked lines and lay a 100-yard stretch of pre-

fabricated line. 

In the early 1960’s a major change to the railways 

took place when Richard Beeching, Chair of the 

British Railways Board, implemented a countrywide 

closure of many rail routes and stations. What was 

dubbed “The Beeching Axe” resulted in the closing 

of the Northampton to Bedford line and following 

the closure of Oakley Station to passengers on 15 

September 1958, due mainly to being uneconomi-

cally viable with the advent of widespread motor 

traffic, the station was completely closed in 1963. 

There was a spark of “re birth” caused by the suc-

cessful electrification of the Bedford to London line 

during the 1980’s. British Rail proposed that the re

-opening of Oakley Railway Station be considered. 

However, despite benefits being recognised, strong 

local opposition prevented this idea being progressed.  

The Wrecked Express 

21 January 1938 

Stafford Bridge Train Crash 

– 4 October 1949 
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Down Memory Lane  - Continued 

My personal railway memories are certainly 

post tragic accidents!! But my childhood fam-

ily home was at the bottom of Station Road 

so the sound of trains was constant although 

you soon learned to ignore it.  

Unless my memory is playing tricks, I also 

remember being taken out of primary school 

to watch the famous “Flying Scotsman” pass 

through.  

Also a primary school friend lived on the sta-

tion site, and at one birthday party a passing 

train caused the jelly and ice cream to 

“wobble” more than usual and we shook in 

fear just as much !! 

Many of the former station buildings still 

stand, some preserved for business use with 

the former goods shed and coal offices cate-

gorised as Grade II listed buildings.  

What the future of the railway holds for Oak-

ley is uncertain, but one thing that is certain 

is that it has played a major part in our vil-

lage’s past. 

Richard Worker 
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Oakley Village Hall 

 
Church Lane,  

Oakley,  
Bedfordshire, MK43 7RJ 

 
A well-appointed village hall 

Main hall with stage and PA system 
(Main hall is air conditioned) 

 
Separate meeting room with bar 

 
Well equipped kitchen  

 
For information and bookings  

 
please telephone 07788 796996  

In Memorium 

Members of Oakley Speed Watch Group were 

sad to hear of the death of former member 

Arwyn Hughes is December 2024. 

Arwyn was one of the founder members of 

Speed Watch in Oakley in the summertime of 

2017 and resigned in 2024 in readiness for 

moving house.  

In addition to him doing more than his fair 

share of operational sessions, Arwyn  analysed 

the speed data collected by the Parish Council's 

equipment placed at points around the village.  

Arwyn produced no less than 19 reports, the 

data from which was used to target problem 

areas on our local roads and was also used in 

discussions with other Councils. 

May you Rest in Peace Arwyn.        Paul Phillips. 
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Bedford Christmas Tree Festival raises a 

magical £23,332 for two local 

charities 
Thanks to this year’s fundraising total of £23,332.53 Bedford’s annual 

Christmas Tree Festival has now raised a quarter of a million pounds 

for two local charities over the last 25 years. How amazing is that? 

Each year, the festival in St Paul’s Church raises money for Bedford 

Hospital Charity & Friends and St Paul’s church, with funds divided equally between the two good 

causes.  Money raised for St Paul’s goes towards its work of keeping the church open for worship and 

welcome and for its support of the vulnerable in Bedford.  The Hospital Charity’s money will contrib-

ute towards refurbishing two dedicated cancer care rooms on the children’s Riverbank Ward, enabling 

patients to receive specialist treatment locally without needing to travel afar. 

This years total of £23,332 comes from many sources, including entry fees, sponsorship of the even-

ing concert and the raffle. The daily 42 choirs and performers help to bring thousands of visitors 

through the church doors – all looked after by an indispensable team of volunteers. 

Thanks go to the fantastic volunteers, many from Oakley, who helped to sell raffle tickets over the 

five days and to run the café on two days.  An enormous thank you also goes to the Oakley residents 

who provided delicious homemade cakes.  The raffle this year raised £2,714 and the cafe raised 

£1,962 which means a lot of coffee & cakes were sold!   

This year marks the 25th anniversary of the Christmas Tree Festival and to mark the Silver Jubilee, 

the theme for 2025 is to be ‘Christmas Past, Present & Future’. This year's event will last five days, 

from Wednesday, December 3 to Sunday, December 7.   

Please contact Jean Davies to get involved. Mobile 07868016967 or email jeanniedave@sky.com 
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Phantom Sprayer 

Spring is on it’s way – we hope, 

after all this dreary cold wet 

weather.  This is of course the 

time for dog walking, so hopefully 

all those lovely dog owners and their gorgeous 

dogs will remember to keep our streets clean, 

pick up the dog faeces with a plastic bag and 

bin it all, including around our fields, where 

lots of people walk and do not want to get a 

smelly mess on their feet as well as the mud 

and the farmers want clean crops. 

Sadly someone walking their dog around Ruffs 

Furze area and the alley between Ruffs Furze 

and Dewlands is carefully collecting in a bag 

but then leaving the bags on the verges. The 

Parish Council have provided so many bins in 

Oakley, black and red bins, which can both be 

used, please don’t leave these bags or raw 

material on verges, in bushes, 

on trees, just carry them to the 

nearest bin and bin them, this 

keeps our village very clean and 

tidy and a pride about their vil-

lage for everyone. 

You will not need reminding that the opening 

months of 2025 have seen perhaps more than their 

fair share of inclement weather. As a consequence, 

we have had a rather more leisurely start to the 

year than we anticipated and did not begin opera-

tions until February 5th. So, a pleasant afternoon 

was spent in Station Road. By contrast on February 

13th in the early morning outside Lovell Home, the 

operation had to be curtailed somewhat, not because the operatives were not adequately prepared 

for the cold, but because the ink in the ballpoint pens became too cold to flow. Nevertheless, the 

speed of 100 vehicles was recorded and since the 99th was observed doing 36mph we thought the 

session seemed worthwhile.  

This slower start gave us an opportunity to review what happened in 2024. County-wide the speed 

watch groups mounted 1500 operations as a result of which 5208 were reported for further action, 

roughly 3-4 reports per operation. By contrast, we did 16 operations, saw 1391 vehicles and only had 

to report 7.  

This sounds very positive but we should remember that these are speeds observed where a warning 

triangle and a group of individuals wearing Hi-Viz are in clear view. Oakley is fortunate to have ac-

cess to continuous monitoring devices which one of our volunteers sets up frequently.  

In January we mounted an operation at 10 o’clock one morning on the Highfield Road rail bridge and 

saw 231 vehicles where just 3 vehicles were between 31 and 34 mph. In reality in that week 32,390 

vehicles passed, 2117 between 31 and 34 mph and a  

further 930 with speeds over 35 mph with a maximum of 67mph being recorded.  

Another significant problem area for us is the bottom of the hill in Pavenham Road where in a week of 

the 8881 vehicles heading towards Pavenham, 1848 were clocked between 31 to 34 mph and 803 

travelling in excess of 35mph, with a highest speed of 59mph.  

Three of us are booked to attend the Bedfordshire Watch Team Coffee Morning where we anticipate 

discussing our findings and concerns with our local community policing team and personnel from 

Beds Police Traffic Management.                                      Paul Phillips – Speedwatch Co-ordinator 

Boules or Pétanque 
Have you ever tried Boules or to give its real 

name Pétanque? Why not come along and give 

it a try. All age groups welcome. 

We have two rinks located in the grounds of the 

Sports and Social Club for all to use. All neces-

sary equipment is kept in a locker by the rinks, 

the key is available from the club when it is 

open. Opening times are from 15.00 hrs Mon-

day to Friday and from 12 noon Saturday and 

Sunday. 

You do not have to be a member to play but 

membership gets you cheaper food and drinks. 

We are planning a ‘Come along and Try’ event 

in the Spring-

time as the 

weather im-

proves. This 

will be adver-

tised in the 

Newsletter 

when ar-

ranged. 
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We are excited to bring you the latest from Oakley 

Sports & Social Club and share some highlights 

and upcoming events… 

A Festive Celebration: 

After the brilliant fireworks event featured in the 

last news-

letter, we 

hosted our 

very first 

Christmas 

Market 

and Fayre. 

The day 

was filled with 

a variety of 

market stalls, 

a few fun fair 

rides, a 

charming San-

ta’s grotto 

complete with 

reindeer, and 

lively busker performances. The 

snow machines, a definite hit 

with the children, added an ex-

tra touch of magic. Many 

thanks to Oakley Parish Council 

for helping to 

sponsor part of 

the event – it 

was a commu-

nity success, 

enjoyed by all 

ages, and we 

are already 

planning im-

provements for 

next year. 

New Year’s Cheers: 

Members welcomed 2025 in style 

with an evening of music from a 

DJ, a fun photo booth, and compli-

mentary sparkling wine – just 

one of the many benefits of be-

ing part of our community. 

Committee Announcements: 

Following a successful interim 

period, we are pleased to an-

nounce the formal appointment 

of Adam Worker and Kara Lawrence as our ap-

pointed Stewards. Their hard work in managing 

the clubhouse and supporting the Oakley Recrea-

tion Association has been greatly appreciated by 

all. At our January AGM, while no changes were 

made to the Committee, we extended our heart-

felt thanks to Mick Hewitt for his many years of 

dedicated service as a Trustee following his depar-

ture from the role. 

Looking Ahead: 

Easter Celebration: Join us on Sunday, 20th 

April, for an exclusive, members-only event fea-

turing the exceptionally talented singer Cameo 

(yes, the one from ITV’s “The Voice!”). The day 

will be rounded off with a BBQ and a bouncy cas-

tle for extra fun. 

Garage & RnB Event: On 30th August, prepare 

for a bigger and better celebration! Enjoy live per-

formances from various singers and DJs on a 

large stage equipped with professional lighting 

and sound, complemented by a massive video 

wall, an outdoor bar, and even more bouncy cas-

tles for the little ones. 

Fireworks 2025: Mark your diaries for 1st No-

vember. We are already planning enhancements 

to surpass last year’s spectacular display. Watch 

this space. 

A Friendly Community Reminder: 

We have noticed that dog poo bags are some-

times left in and around our general waste bins 

for which they are not suited, or near the outdoor 

tap area where we leave a dog bowl despite clear 

signage. We kindly ask all dog walkers to en-

sure that waste is collected and disposed of 

properly away from our premises to avoid review 

of this use. 

Join the Fun: 

2024 was a fantastic year and we have many 

more exciting plans for 2025 – many of which are 

exclusive to members. Membership is just £10 for 

the year and can be joined online at oak-

leyssc.com/membership or in person at our club-

house. 

Don’t forget to check our website and Facebook 

page regularly for the latest news and updates. 

Robbie Bays 

OSSC & ORA Chairman 

(On behalf of the OSSC Committee) 
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Oakley Allotments 

Spring is fast approaching and the doldrum 

months of January and February, when not much 

happens on the allotment, are nearly behind us 

as I write.  

 

It is time to start planning for the new season 

and an exciting time to decide what to plant in 

the coming months. Not much can be done over 

winter, although this winter has been less severe 

than some have been and drier at times too. We 

have made trips to our allotment to do some ti-

dying, pruning and… harvesting.  

 

Looking back, last year’s growing season was 

slow to start, mainly due to low temperatures 

and a lack of sun. Eventually, possible 4 weeks 

later than usually expected, plants started to 

grow. Fortunately, the  season was extended by 

continuing good conditions, but daylight, the 

main determin-

ing factor, be-

comes predict-

ably less. 

 

Although we 

have had some 

periods of frost 

severe enough 

to affect leafy 

greens, such 

as perpetual 

spinach and 

chard, parsnips 

have yielded a reasonable crop for some weeks. 

Leeks continue to provide pleasing, quality crop-

ping, making their inclusion (grown from seed in 

March) very worthwhile. 

 

Last season it was obvious that some of our soil 

had become depleted over a number of years, 

despite  having been enriched to some degree by 

the addition of compost, manure and other prod-

ucts, such as blood, fish and bone. Some crops 

were poorer than expected and additional feeding 

through the year did help.  We also sowed green 

manure in its various forms - something which 

can be done to utilise and enrich newly cleared 

areas after harvesting. 

 

One of our first tasks now is to provide the allot-

ment with a good dressing of compost, manure 

and soil conditioner, except on beds where we 

intend to grow root vegetables which benefit 

from poorer soil, aiding root growth as they seek 

nutrients. We now look for offers, often available 

at this time of year at garden centres, to pur-

chase reasonable quantities of bagged products 

for treating our soil.  

 

We also buy trusted compost products (always 

peat-free) as now is the time to start sowing 

seeds for the coming months - planting-out can 

proceed as frosts decline and those blissful, 

warmer days arrive… will they be later arriving 

again? We will see. It’s all part of the anticipa-

tion.   

 

As soon as the ground dries a bit more my paths 

can be mown and edged – they are looking very 

untidy as the grass continued to grow late into 

last year but it was always too wet to mow. The 

rest of the ground is fairly close to being ready, 

with minimal digging and little weeding neces-

sary, as we kept everything in order through the 

year. 

 

There is some springtime maintenance to be 

done at the allotments generally, such as repairs 

to edges of the main track following damage from 

various vehicle use in the inevitable winter wet-

ness. Some damage was possibly due to contrac-

tors accessing the site to clear the drainage ditch 

by the orchard. 

 

The main gate has been locked to general access 

following various incidents last year, including 

unauthorised tipping of aviary waste, encourag-

ing rats to proliferate. Hopefully we can prevent 

further such problems. 

 

Unfortunately, we have still had to bear some in-

considerate dog walkers leaving their waste 

behind on paths and tracks, or dumped in ten-

ants’ compost bins. There’s a lot we’d like to say 

about such people… I’ll not say it here. 

At the moment we have a short waiting-list, in-

cluding applicants from neighbouring villages. 

Oakley residents will continue to get priority how-

ever. Please contact me if you would like to be 

added to the list. 

 

Happy gardening in 2025.           Steve Nicholas 
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SYDNEY HOWARD LOVELL MEMORIAL 

ALMHOUSES AT OAKLEY 

 

The Lovell Homes is a small independent living 

community comprising two bedroomed bunga-

lows and one/two bedroomed flats 

Applicants over the age of 60 are invited to 

apply to go on the register of interest for a 

property - priority will be given to those with 

an agricultural or related background. 

If you would like to be considered please visit 

the website www.lovellhomesoakley.co.uk  

Or contact the Clerk :  

Mandy Newton  

On 07736 466965 

Registered Charity Number : 200480 
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North Beds Ramblers  
 

North Beds Ramblers walk every Saturday 

Please note change of start time for after-

noon walks from March walks start at 

13:30pm 

Come and join us for a walk. We walk every Sat-

urday afternoon approx. 6 miles and Saturdays 

twice a month in morning for approx. 12 miles.  

From March the first Saturday of the month intro-

duces a morning “Ramble” – slightly shorter, 

slightly slower! 

March Walks 

1st pm Sharnbrook “Ramble”, 5 miles or pm 

Sharnbrook 6 miles or both for 11 miles 

8th am Clophill South, 6 miles or pm Clophill 

Haynes 6 miles or both for 12 miles 

15th am London walk Richmond to Hampton 

Court 8 miles or pm Harrold, 7 miles  

22nd am Olney 12.5 miles or pm Irthlingborough, 

6 miles  

29th pm Sandy, 6.5 miles  

 

 

April Walks 

5th pm Flitwick “Ramble”, 5.5 miles, pm Ampthill 

6.5 miles 

12th am London – Unlock Church walk, 7.5 miles 

or pm Wilstead 6 miles 

19th pm Willen, Milton Keynes, 7.5 miles  

26th am Thrapston, 12 miles or pm Stoke Ham-

mond, 6.8 miles  

Contact; Margaret Sawyer 07780933729 Face-

book; North Beds Ramblers 

https://www.ramblers.org.uk/north-bedfordshire  
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Oakley Kindergarten News 

Although it seems a long time ago now, our Christmas celebrations at kinder-

garten included a Christmas lunch, party and Saturday morning sing-along.  

In January, we welcomed new starters in each room and another new staff 

member has joined our Petals’ room. Mrs Chrissie Trustram has joined us as a 

Level 3 Practitioner. Chrissie brings lots of experience and is settling in well.  

I was lucky enough to have been included in HM the 

King’s New Year’s Honours list 2025 and have been 

honoured for services to Early Years and to the 

community in Bedford. I have both volunteered and 

worked in the Early Years sector since 1994, and I 

am a Medallist of the Order of the British Empire 

(BEM). 

I have been at Oakley Kindergarten (formerly Oak-

ley Pre-school) since 2005 and would like to thank 

all those I have worked with over the years to 

achieve quality childcare and education for all. My 

medal will be awarded by His Majesty’s Lord-

Lieutenant of Bedfordshire in March and I will be 

invited to a Royal Garden Party in May. 

Our own garden has been very wet so far, but the chil-

dren still venture out each day and are enjoying the mud 

and puddles that all the rain creates. As the winter 

months come to an end and we are hoping for some 

brighter days, the children have continued to care for the 

wild birds. They also took part in the Big Birdwatch again 

this year. We have celebrated the Lunar New Year and 

been fascinated by the rare phenomenon of the celestial 

alignment of planets across the night sky. Valentine’s 

Day and Shrove Tuesday are also firm favourites to learn 

about at kindergarten and all the winter festivals help us 

through the dark winter days until spring finally arrives. 

We will be hosting our annual Easter Egg Hunt around the 

village over the Easter break. This will run from Saturday 

April 5th until Saturday 19th April. Maps will be available 

from Oakley Post Office. As a small charity, the fundrais-

ing events that we arrange do help us to raise funds for 

projects and to ensure sustainability for the future and 

your support is much appreciated.   

Admissions  

If you would like to register your child for a place at kin-

dergarten, please contact us on 01234 826452 or by 

email: info@oakleykindergarten.co.uk  Our website is: 

www.oakleykindergarten.com  

Follow us on Facebook to keep up with our latest news 

and events.  

For information on funding, you can see details on our 

website with a link to Childcare choices or alternatively 

you can contact the Family Information Service 0800 023 

2057 

Sally Martiello BEM 
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Girlguiding in Oakley 
Oakley has two guiding units – Rainbows for girls aged 4 -7, and 

Brownies for girls aged 7-10. 

If you would like to enrol your daughter in either of these units or 

any other units locally, please register your daughter at https://

www.girlguiding.org.uk/information-for-parents/register-your-daughter/ 

If you would like more information about the individual units before you register your daughter, you 
can use the contact details below. 

1st Oakley Rainbows (Wednesdays) 

Unit contact: Amanda Keen (Assistant Leader)     oakleyclaphamrain-

bows@outlook.com  

 

1st Oakley Brownies (Fridays) 

Oakley Brownies had a great end to the year, celebrating in style with 

a hot chocolate, wreath making and party games! 

With all this wonderful creativity the Brownies 

have successfully completed their Art badge this half term. I wanted to take this opportunity to 

show off some of their beautiful work.                      

 

 

 

 

 

 

In March we have been invited by CPRE (Campaign to Protect Rural England) to take part in an ex-

citing project, to plant a new hedge, in Riverside Meadow. If you think your child would be interest-

ed in taking part in some of these activities or community events, please contact snowyowloak-

leybrownies@outlook.com. 

If you think your child would enjoy being a Brownie please sign up on the website: 

www.girlguiding.org.uk (register a child) or contact  Kathy Jones - leader at 1st Oakley Brownies 

by emailing snowyowloakleybrownies@outlook.com                                              Kathy Jones 

Our Christmas 

wreath was crea-

tively decorated by 

the Brownies and 

displayed in St 

Mary’s Church.  

In 2025 we introduced 4 

new Brownies to our 

group and have enjoyed 

a fun and busy half term! 

We have fitted in so 

much, from learning to 

cook healthy food and 

star gazing to abstract 

art and drawing tutorials. 

For our last session the 

Brownies enjoyed playing 

parachute games, deco-

rating hearts for Valen-

tines Day and putting 

their brains to the test in 

a memory game. 
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Harrold-Odell Country Park! 

The good news is that daylight hours are getting longer, 

hopefully helping us to say goodbye to those winter blues. 

Spending time outdoors is good for our physical, as well as 

our mental, health and there can be few nicer places to 

spend your time than Harrold-Odell Country Park! At the 

time of writing, the winter aconites and snowdrops are in 

flower in the woodland near to the café and we look for-

ward to spring which is getting nearer every day now! 

When the sun does shine (which has not been often recently), the park does look beautiful! 

With a spell of freezing temperatures at the end of January, we have seen more wildfowl on the lake 

than we would normally, but there are goosanders and goldeneye along with larger numbers of tuft-

ed ducks, gadwall, the occasional pochard or group of 

wigeon. On the 13th November, we had a rare visit 

from 11 whooper swans and on 2nd of February a 

pair of red-crested pochards were seen. 

The volunteers have been concentrating on working 

on some of our other sites recently – did you know 

we look after Bromham Lake Nature Reserve, Browns 

Wood, Judges Spinney, Pavenham Bury, Stevington 

Country Walk and Yelnow New Wood? We manage 

the habitats at these sites as well as maintain access 

to them. We try to give them the attention they need, 

but that can be a bit difficult when you look after a 

busy country park! Some of the work we do at these 

sites can include maintaining or improving wildflower 

areas, checking for fallen trees, coppicing, picking lit-

ter, cutting back overgrowing vegetation, looking af-

ter recently planted trees and even getting tree sur-

geons to carry out pre-emptive works to dead or dy-

ing trees. 

The winter storms brought a few trees down in the 

park which have been made safe, but nothing major 

yet (touch wood!!!). We try our best to keep the park 

open and safe all of the time. During major storms or 

flooding events, it is worth thinking twice whether it is 

safe for you to travel to or walk through the park. I 

was working the weekend of 7th and 8th December with gusts of wind forecast as over 40mph and 

checking for fallen trees (with a hard hat and high vis jacket on). I recall checking the shelter belt 

and finding nothing and half an hour later, a regular dog walker reported a tree down over the path 

– trees or branches were falling down whilst people were walking around, so please pay good atten-

tion to your safety in extreme weather conditions. 

You might not know, but we have a lost property box in the café for the items you may have 

dropped around the park. Valuables are held by the café or the park staff – enquire on 01234 

720016 or in person. After a few months of not being claimed, items are donated to charity. 

Our popular I Spot, Children’s Activity and Crossword booklets are available to buy all year round for 

just £1 from The Dragonfly Café. They are all great activities to occupy the kids in your life at half 

term or at weekends and motivate them to learn and get round the park! 

Every other Thursday, there are health walks around the park and/or local area. Meeting at 10:30am 

at the woodland entrance to the Dragonfly Café, they last about 1 hour. The dates are February 

27th, March 13th & 27th & April 10th & 24th. More info can be found at https://hocp.co.uk/get-

involved/health-walks/ 

We hope you enjoy your visits to our wonderful park.  

From the Country Park staff and The Friends of Harrold-Odell Country Park. 

Dragonfly Pond 
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Bedfordshire homelessness charity appeals for team members to 

take part in this year’s Harrold Pit Run! 

Bedfordshire homelessness charity Emmaus Village Carlton is appealing for team members to take 

part in this year’s Harrold Pit Run on Saturday 26th April. 

Online registration for the Harrold Pit Run opens on Sunday 16th February and participants can chose 

to run for 11 sponsored organisations, including Emmaus Village Carlton. 

The Harrold Pit Run is a three-mile race (just under 5k) around the lakes in the Harrold-Odell Country 

Park; the old gravel pits. 

Participating is not only a fun and motivating experience, but also an opportunity to raise funds and 

awareness to support Emmaus Village Carlton in its vital work to end homelessness for vulnerable 

people. 

Are you… 

An experienced runner that can help motivate others on our team?  

A new runner who would like to join us and meet new people? 

Someone who would like to start running? What a perfect time to start the ‘couch to 5k program’ 

with a great event for your end goal. 

A family who would like to join in and train together? 

Emmaus Village Carlton’s Chief Executive, Donna-Louise Cobban, and em’s Bistro Supervisor, Adam 

Hancock, (pictured) both ran for ‘Team Emmaus Village Cartton’ at last year’s event and the EVC 

team are gearing up again for this year’s run. 

The route takes runners around the village of Harrold, encompassing the lakes in the country park, 

making it a perfect run for spring. 

The event features four races, ranging 

from shorter children’s races to a fully 

marshalled three-mile race. Whether 

you're a fun-runner, a fancy-dresser, or 

aiming for a personal best, everyone 

comes together at the start line in front of 

The Village Green. 

Donna-Louise said: “Last year was the 

first time I’d taken part in the Pit Run and 

it was such a great community event. It’s 

a fantastic family atmosphere and a scenic 

route which takes in the beautiful Bed-

fordshire countryside – all while support-

ing our charity. What a great thing to do 

this spring! 

“We’d love to increase our charity team of 

runners this year and are appealing for 

runners to sign up to run it for our charity.” 

The charity also had a stand at the event last year, raising awareness of its crucial work supporting 

people who have experienced or faced homelessness. 

Harrold Centre, which hosts the annual Pit Run, is a registered charity which benefits the residents of 

Harrold, Carlton and Odell. The Pit Run has been running since 1983 with only two missed because of 

covid, and a shortened course in 1998 due to severe flooding. 

The bustling atmosphere of stalls, bar, band and runners on The Green are a great attraction for vil-

lagers and visitors alike and much appreciated as the social event of the year. 

To register your interest directly with Emmaus Village Carlton, please email: office@emmausvc.org 

More details of the event and online registration can be found here: https://harroldcentre.co.uk/

harrold-pit-run/ 

NHIS tips for new or returning runners can be found here: https://tinyurl.com/4try2c27 

mailto:office@emmausvc.org
https://harroldcentre.co.uk/harrold-pit-run/
https://harroldcentre.co.uk/harrold-pit-run/
https://tinyurl.com/4try2c27
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Many thanks to all who took part in the annual 
OMC Xmas Quiz on 5th December. Also many 
thanks to Bernie Russell, Derek Brown and Jem-
ma Grayson for all the preparation work as well 
as presenting the quiz. We had 32 participants 
split into 8 teams. 
 
This year team "Nick, 
Nick, Nick" who have 
been the previous win-
ners for the last couple 
of years were pipped to 
1st place by team "The 
Wolves" who kindly do-
nated their prize money 
to the East Anglian Air 
Ambulance.          

 

 

The winning team  

 

OMC & OSSC 
GRAND XMAS 
DRAW  

Many thanks to all 
members who pur-
chased draw tickets. 
In total 1,875 were 
sold. This resulted in 
prizes worth close to 
£2,200 being pur-
chased which also 
included a few dona-
tions.  

The event raised 
over £300 for the 
EAAA  

EAST ANGLIAN AIR AMBULANCE 
 
Following the presentation to the EAAA back in 
August 2024 that took the total amount raised by 
OMC for them to £46,503. 
 
Since that date due to money raised by OMC 
members, Mr Ice Cream Man, AFC Oakley and 
friends Boxing Day football match, a Birthday cel-

ebration at OSSC incorporating Bedford Casino 
Hire and the pre Xmas events above, a further 
£1,391 has been raised taking our total to 
£47,895! As it is the OMC 20th Anniversary year   
it would be great to achieve the target of £50,000 

Talking of anniversary year, we will not be holding 
our annual American theme night, instead replac-
ing it with our 20th anniversary open day on Sat-
urday 2nd August. This will be a daytime 
free entry event open to all involving stalls, 
stands, bands, bike show and much, much 
more! This will be a family day with some-
thing for everyone. More will be announced when 
confirmed. 

One thing I can announce is that popular band 
The Kopy Katz are confirmed to play early after-
noon that day. Check them out on Facebook and 
hear their new releases on You Tube.  

 “Oakley “ Rideout        

Did you know there are 15 places with OAKLEY in 
their name in the UK and over the weekend of 5-
7th September OMC are planning to visit 14 of 
them! This will involve visiting the Counties of Ox-
fordshire, Berkshire, Hampshire, Dorset, Glouces-
tershire, Powys, Shropshire, Northants, Norfolk 
and Essex before ending up back in the proper 
Oakley. A journey in excess of 800 miles! We de-
cided to give the one near Edinburgh a miss as 
that may be an Oakley too far!  

Roger “Baysie” Bays 
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We are looking forward to returning to Oakley 

again this year and just hope for some decent 

weather which has blighted most of our meetings 

in the last two years. 

We will be starting with a Breakfast run at Oakley 

Sports & Social Club on Sunday 30th March 

9.00am to Midday which is the start of British 

Summer Time as well as Mothering Sunday. Then 

it will be every second Tuesday of the month from 

April to September from 6pm each evening clos-

ing with another breakfast run at the club on Sun-

day 5th October from 9am. 

So dates for your calendar are 

30th March  

8th April  

13th May  

10th June 

8th July 

12th August 

9th September 

5th October 

Looking forward to seeing you there! 

 

Luke, Tich and the Beds Classic Car Team 

 

 

A couple of vehicles at Oakley  

in August 2024  

 

Stop! Think fraud.  
Fraud accounts for almost 40% of all crime. In 

just one year, 1 in 17 adults in England and Wales 

were victims of fraud. That’s nearly 3 million of 

us. 

1 in 5 businesses were also a victim of fraud over 

a 3 year period. In other words, fraud is rife and 

it can happen to anyone. 

 Think you’re immune from fraud? 

Fraudsters can use highly manipulative methods 

to get us when our defences are down. Nobody is 

immune from fraud. We can all be more alert to 

the risks, and we can all do more to protect our-

selves. 

• Do you stop to check who’s really contacting 

you?  

• Do you automatically trust offers and click 

on links? 

• Do you use the same password for different 

accounts?  

• Do you use 2-step verification?  

For more information, please visit:  

https://stopthinkfraud.campaign.gov.uk 
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